
Public Hearing – December 8, 2021 

 

 

Notes of a Public Hearing held Wednesday, December 8, 2021 at 5:00 p.m. electronically via Zoom 

video/audio conferencing for the purpose of receiving representations in connection with: 

Bylaw No. 3030 - A bylaw which proposes an amendment to Zoning Bylaw No. 2005, 2007 by 

rezoning the property legally described as Lot 1, Section 67, Comox District, Plan EPP79267, 

Except Air Space Plan EPP81977 (3040 Kilpatrick Avenue) from Comprehensive Development 

Twenty-Six (CD-26) to a new site specific Comprehensive Development Twenty Six A Zone (CD-

26A) to accommodate a 41 unit multi residential development. 

Bylaw No. 3040 - A bylaw which proposes an amendment to Zoning Bylaw No. 2005, 2007 by 

allowing “carriage house” as a permitted use on Lot 10, District Lot 159, Comox District, Plan 

41314 (1236 Malahat Drive) to allow a carriage house in addition to the existing single family 

residence. 

Present: 

Chair:  B. Wells 

Councillors: W. Cole-Hamilton 

    D. Frisch 

    D. Hillian 

    M. McCollum 

    W. Morin 

    M. Theos 

 

Staff:  G. Garbutt, CAO 

   A. Guillo, Manager of Communications 

   N. Borecky, Manager of Information Systems 

   R. Matthews, Executive Assistant/Deputy Corporate Officer 

   E. Hayden, Executive Assistant 

 

 

Mayor Wells opened the public hearing at 5:02 p.m.  

Bylaw No. 3030 – 3040 Kilpatrick 

Angela Gilbert, 221/211 - 3030 Kilpatrick Avenue, Courtenay, spoke in opposition to the proposed 

rezoning application.  The speaker raised concerns regarding the impact the proposed development 

would have on existing businesses including a loss of exposure due to the change in zoning and the 

financial impact of loss of business through the construction phase. The speaker said the proposed units 

are not affordable housing and are not suitable for senior housing as the access to Kilpatrick Avenue is 

a safety concern.  The speaker proposed stipulations for the developer if the zoning amendment were to 

be passed including prohibiting the developer from parking large vehicles or construction materials at 

this address as well as the continuation of two-lane traffic to access the building.  

 

Ted Sklarchuk, 811/821 - 3030 Kilpatrick Avenue, Courtenay, spoke in opposition to the proposed 

rezoning application.  The speaker shared many concerns regarding the proposed development including: 

the density being too large for the site; the potential lack of sunlight a 5-story building would create; the 

developer continuing to seek larger scale zoning amendments; and the developer’s behavior towards 

existing residents. As a business owner, the speaker was also concerned about public being able to access 

the building and said the development moving forward would not have a significant impact on the overall 

housing market.  
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Scott Johns, 3551 Cameron Road, Royston, spoke in support of the proposed zoning amendment. The 

speaker spoke to the current housing crisis in the area, the lack of affordable housing and lack of rental 

properties.  

  

Mona Robertson, 640 21A Street, Langley, spoke in favour of the proposed amendment as the speaker 

is looking to retire to the island and said there is very little housing available. The speaker spoke to the 

favourable location of the proposed development.  

 

Scott Gilbert, 221/211 - 3030 Kilpatrick Avenue, Courtenay, spoke in opposition of the proposed 

zoning amendment. The speaker spoke to the negative effect the covid-19 pandemic has had on small 

businesses.  The speaker proposed measures to be implemented in the event that the development does 

happen including limiting the developer from parking equipment at this address as well as ensuring the 

free flow of current two-lane traffic is maintained.   The speaker also proposed that the developer be 

required to install a sign for South Gate Village. 

 

Amanda Van Delft, 524 Salish Street, Comox, spoke in favour of the proposed zoning amendment. 

As a local realtor, the speaker said that housing supply is needed and the proposed location would be 

good for senior residents. 

 

Kyle Yore, 3070 Kilpatrick Avenue, Courtenay, spoke in favour of the proposed zoning amendment 

as the speaker is currently renting in the building and is hoping to buy into a unit in the proposed 

development.  The speaker noted that they have been looking to buy a property, but there is little 

available.  

 

Richard Vary, 4711 MacIntyre Avenue, Courtenay, spoke in favour of the proposed zoning 

amendment.  As a realtor, the speaker spoke to the housing crisis. The speaker said that developers are 

focusing on rental properties, but there is a lack of inventory for people looking to purchase.   

 

Evan Huber, 680 Murrelett Drive, Comox, spoke in favour of the proposed zoning amendment.  The 

speaker said that developments of this nature create access to the housing market for many people 

looking to purchase.  The speaker spoke to the high-quality product of other developments that have 

been completed by the developer.    

 

Zeljka Dukic, 214 - 3070 Kilpatrick Avenue, spoke in favour of the proposed zoning amendment.  As 

an owner in the existing building, the speaker expressed a desire to purchase a unit in the proposed 

development.  The speaker spoke to the benefit of a development during a housing shortage.  

 

Without objection, Mayor Wells declared the public hearing for Bylaw No. 3030 – 3040 Kilpatrick 

closed at 5:42 p.m. 

PUBLIC HEARING SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS  

There were 32 written submissions (attached) received in regard to Bylaw No. 3030. 

 

 

         

Rayanne Matthews, BCom      

Deputy Corporate Officer  
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Sept 13, 2021 

Dear Mayor & Council: 

Please take a moment to review these images and descriptions of our concerns about the development 
proposal at 3040 Kilpatrick Ave, currently zoned for commercial use, with a proposal to rezone for a 5-
story residential building containing 41 units. 

Visibility Matters & Neighborhood Fit 

While 3030 may not have a lot of exposure at the street, it can be seen so that people know that 
something is there. A commercial space, as was always intended for the site at 3040, would draw 
consumers closer to these 30 work / live spaces and the businesses in them, while a 5-story block of 
residential would make those units disappear from view. Residential traffic is different from commercial 
traffic. Commercial traffic is varied. Residential traffic is the same people every day. Commercial traffic is 
heaviest during business hours, while residential traffic is typically after hours. The development team 
contradicts itself in its traffic and business comments, commenting in several places in the staff report 
that more residential will increase business to businesses, and in other places commenting that 
residential will reduce traffic significantly compared to a small commercial space. The type of traffic 
matters. 

 
1. A view of the site from 30th St. Imagine a 5-story building in the space at the front.  
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Some of the councillors mentioned at the Sept. 7 meeting that they were not aware that phase 2 of 
Newport Village had commercial units. Likely, this is because they can’t be seen from the road. There is 
a large sign there for business names should they become occupied, and yet it is still difficult to notice 
the commercial units. These commercial spaces will be almost impossible to see with a 5-story 
residential block reducing street exposure further, whereas a small commercial building with an open 
parking lot would bring people into direct view of the commercial spaces and make it obvious that the 
community is a mixed use one, not residential-only.  

 
2. View of the commercial spaces in building 2 of Newport Village from the sidewalk. Imagine a 5-story residential block the 

entire width of the undeveloped lot behind this construction fence. Then imagine a small commercial space on the northwest 
corner and the portion of the site visible here as parking spaces, bringing commercial traffic into direct view of the commercial 

spaces in building 2. 

 

 
3. A view from the driveway of the commercial units in building 2 of Newport, and of the large sign. 
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4. A view from the south, exiting the Walmart complex. The work / live units at 3030 are currently visible. With a small 

commercial building on the North West corner as originally proposed and parking lot, not only would these remain visible, traffic 
would be drawn closer to the businesses. A 5-story residential block would obstruct them completely and limit their exposure to 

people living in the residential block, the same people, each day.  

 
 

Construction and Footprint Size 

 
The commercial space already approved for this site would have a small footprint and a parking lot, and 
would not have a below-grade parkade. Construction would be less invasive, require less equipment and 
wouldn’t require the construction of a parkade. There would be adequate room on the site itself for 
construction staging. The proposed 5-story residential block would take up almost the entire footprint of 
the site. Having witnessed the construction of the other two midrise buildings and parkades at 3070 & 
3080, we are aware that the proposal would require a lot of space around the site itself for things like 
excavators, dump trucks, a large concrete pumping truck, and multiple cement trucks in a steady line to 
supply the concrete pumper. A crane would also be required on site for months, taking up a significant 
amount of space. Many, many different tradespeople and construction workers and their vehicles would 
also need a place to park. Significant building materials would be required to be stacked and stored. 
During the construction of building 2, the entire lot at 3040 was used as a staging area, and construction 
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vehicles were parked on neighbouring commercial properties from early morning until late evening, 
causing issues for other businesses. 
 
The development team’s answer to our concerns about space for construction was that it will be staged 
in the commercial spaces at building 2 (17 spaces). This is physically impossible given the scale of the 
project. It is not enough space and is on the opposite side of a busy driveway from the site. There is 
nowhere in the neighbourhood for tradespeople and workers to park, and part of the parking lot that 
currently has some spaces allocated for phases 1 and / or 2 of Newport is going to have to be torn up for 
construction of the parkade, leaving a deficit in parking during a year and a half or longer of 
construction. Those of us who have residences and businesses at 3030 are very concerned about 
keeping not just access, but unobstructed access via the north driveway during construction. All 
surrounding residents need to have unfettered access to their residences as well. Construction vehicles 
and equipment should not be allowed to be parked or stored on either driveway.  
 
 
 

 
5. A view of the parking spaces for commercial units at 3080, where the development team answered construction would be 

staged. This is unrealistic.  
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6. A view of the site of the proposal from the work / live units at 3030 and some of the construction equipment currently on site. 
The footprint of the proposed building would take the entirety of the empty space, and stalls visible here would have to be torn 
up to put the forms in for the underground parkade. Where is the huge concrete pumper going to go during work on the 
parkade? What about the crane that will be needed for months on the site? Where are construction workers going to park? 

 

7. A view of the site from Google Earth. There is nowhere to stage construction without impeding access since the proposed 
residential block would take the entire footprint of the site. There is nowhere for tradespeople or workers to park without taking 
the parking of neighbourhood businesses meant for their customers. You can also note the lack of any open areas. The “Play 
area” is the very small, dark spot near the centre and is comprised of two benches and cigarette butt cans, some rubber matting 
and a small strip of grass. It is about three car lengths.  
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8. The fire lane on the right side of this garden had to be installed during the construction of phase 2, as construction workers 
were parking in the parking spaces of 2998 and along this curb, preventing delivery trucks from being able to access the 
businesses at 2998. They also had to install parking signage and arrange a towing contract, a financial consequence to them, to 
prevent Newport residents and visitors from parking in the spaces meant for their businesses.  

Refuting Development Team Claims 

In the photo above, two survey stakes are visible in the garden between 3030/40 and 2998. The 
developer claims to have erroneously submitted drawings with our access re-routed through 2998, 
between these two stakes. An existing covenent gives us access through 3040, but one does wonder 
how this could be accidentally drawn, surveyed, and submitted. This is the second time we’ve had to 
worry about our driveway access being removed by this development team, which is why we had 
concerns when we saw our access re-routed on the drawings and why we were skeptical about the 
answer. 

Throughout the staff report in the agenda, there were complaints from residents in phase one and two 
about not enough parking provided, and complaints from businesses at 2998 and the work live units at 
3030 about Newport residents parking in their spaces. Those complaints were dismissed out of hand by 
the development team.  

The development team answered in the staff report (page 55 in the staff report) that they didn’t have 
any internal stop signs when it was pointed out that they refused to add a stop line to add safety since 
people were running a stop sign. That internal stop sign is visible in the photo above, left side. Below are 
some photos of the parking issues.  

The parking issues are improved at 2998 with only a few people parking there from Newport currently, 
since signs and a towing contract were put in place, and since it appears that Newport may have made a 
few more stalls available, at least until construction begins. However, there are still a dozen or morel 
cars from Newport residents parking in the Northeast corner of the Walmart parking lot closest to the 
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development, which may not seem important in a large parking lot, but it is during busy times and 
during snow events when clearing is done after hours when the lot is normally empty. There are still 
visitors periodically parking at 3030 in the evenings, which you may not think matters overnight when 
small businesses are closed, but it does matter when you live above a business and racous visitors return 
noisily to their cars in the middle of the night, or if the cars are still there in the morning as businesses 
are opening. 

 
9. Top left and centre, 2998 parking lot as seen in the staff report and dismissed as it was during business hours. Top right and 

middle row, corner of Walmart parking lot September and March, early morning. Bottom, early morning in front of 2998 before 
they had signs installed and towing contract. Many of the same cars are seen in several photos.  

 

 

 

10. Another view of the internal stop sign as it exists at the intersection of the parking lot on the propsed site and the north 
driveway. Drivers run through it consistently.Iit could benefit significantly from the addition of a white stop line.  
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11. This is an advertisement, screen captured from Facebook on Sept. 13, 2021. You can see that parking is extra, and that it is 
marketed as being able to fit 3 queen sized beds. The rent is high, so it’s understandable multiple roommates might be 
necessary, but it is likely a factor in the parking issues that we’ve experienced in the neighbourhood. 
https://www.facebook.com/marketplace/item/798815220934120/ 
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In Conclusion

• There is no debate about whether this 
will impact our businesses at 3030, all 
parties agree that it will. 

• We are small businesses, and small 
businesses are an important part of the 
economy. 

• The work/live spaces at 3030 are “the 
missing middle” and are at risk. We 
bought our property knowing that the 
site in question was commercially zoned. 
So did the developer.

• This is our sole family income. We can’t 
afford to move our home and business. 
This could be devastating for us, 
especially as we are still suffering the 
financial impacts of the pandemic.

• If Council allows this project to go 
forward, which we hope it will not, we 
need protection. A promise to do their 
best from the development team is not 
enough.

• We would like a stipulation attached to 
the permit that the developer cannot 
park or store anything on the north 
driveway that accesses 3030 so that it can 
maintain unimpeded traffic as much as 
possible. 

• Whatever happens, the city and the 
developer will move on after its 
completion, but those of us in the 
neighbourhood will be dealing with the 
impacts of this decision forever. 
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What we’re seeing though, is single-family homes and apartment buildings pushed to the maximum 
allowable height and setbacks or even to variances beyond the maximum, with very little in between. 
Green space is being traded for roof top common spaces, parking is being traded for density, and small 
businesses are not being considered and integrated into the plan. In the developments proposed or 
recently built in Courtenay, the middle, between high density apartment / condo blocks and single-family 
homes, is often still missing. It’s just on a slightly different scale than in larger cities where the maximum 
height is higher, and perhaps maximum height restriction changes will be next. 

In the case of this specific project, all parties agree that this proposal will impact our businesses at 3030. 
There is no debate about that. 

A commercial space would draw the public closer. A residential tower will block us from view and keep 
the public farther away, reducing exposure for the businesses at 3030 and for the commercial spaces on 
the ground floor of building 2 in the proponent’s own development. There has been no willingness to 
change the type of residential building, or to have a commercial element. It’s just another tower to the 
limit of allowable height that maximizes density and minimizes green space and amenities. These units 
are not social or affordable housing, and are not particularly suited to families, seniors, or anyone with 
mobility issues. 

It’s been very frustrating to see this get to this stage without a single change to address the concerns 
expressed by neighbours.  

The question then becomes, as the development team put it, whether this project is worth the impact on 
the small businesses at 3030. These are small businesses, not big corporations, and believe me, we 
would rather be focusing on our work than pleading our case to you, but we have to. Our business, our 
livelihood, is being backed into a corner, figuratively and literally by this proposal. 

With this proposal, 3030 will keep all of the financial obligations and disadvantages of a commercial area, 
but will lose the existing exposure and the potential gained exposure of development under the current 
zoning. We will lose the professional “feel” of being in a commercial area, closed in behind and below this 
tower. Any impact on our business will be felt, and we are genuinely worried about surviving 
construction. 

It is council’s prerogative to change zoning if it believes it’s in the best interest of the community. The 
reality of that is that it changes the rules to the benefit of some and detriment of others though. You may 
not want to be, but you really are picking winners and losers. If this goes forward, we have a lot to lose. 
It’s our livelihood, our sole family income, how we put food on the table and pay our bills. It’s our future 
retirement. 

We bought our property knowing that the lot at 3040 was commercially zoned. So did the developer. We 
never thought for a moment that the zoning would ever be changed to block businesses behind a 
residential tower. You are deciding whether a developer from Port Moody gets to change the rules at the 
expense of Courtenay small businesses. Whether his gains will be our loss. This is not a matter of NIMBY, 
anti-development complaints. The concerns of those at 3030 are real, legitimate concerns about the 
viability of our businesses if this rezoning is allowed.  

Developments like the work / lives at 3030 are the missing middle, and this proposal is 
putting us at real risk. 
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For the city, 41 units is a small percentage of those being discussed by council in the last month. The first 
two phases supplied 132 units of housing. We did not object to those, though in the staff report from 
September 2017 shows that staff were concerned at that time about the density of those units. Here is 
an excerpt from that report: 

 

 

Whatever happens, Council and the planning department will go on to the next project, and the 
developer will move on. Those of us living and working in the neighbourhood will be living with the 
decision and its impacts on our homes and businesses forever. For us, it’s personal, it’s emotional and it 
matters.  

If you decide to go ahead with this proposal, I hope you will help us survive construction by attaching a 
stipulation to the permit that the developer can’t park anything or store anything on the north driveway 
during construction so that it can maintain two-way traffic as much as possible. The construction phase is 
the scariest part for us and we simply can’t rely on a promise to try not to block access without any way 
to enforce it. Customers don’t like driving through a construction zone. Since the neighbouring businesses 
had to mark all of their parking and mark the curb line between us and them as a fire line to prevent, 
first construction workers for phases one and two of Newport, and then its residents from taking all of 
their parking, customers can’t avoid the construction by parking elsewhere for a few minutes, and they 
shouldn’t have to. 

I would also like to see the entrance to the north driveway widened, as the developer re-did the sidewalk 
near completion of phase two and cars can’t enter and leave at the same time, they have to wait, causing 
congestion on the road.  

The planning department should look at accessibility issues and see what can be done. People from 
Newport with mobility issues requiring wheelchairs or walkers use the north driveway to access Kilpatrick 
as the sidewalk from the development has a significant number of stairs. They won’t be able to safely do 
so with the current proposal. If the parkade entrance was on the south driveway, rather than the north, 
perhaps a sidewalk could have been added for these people to use on the north side between the 
building and the driveway.  
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I hope that council can help us with these things if this goes ahead. My first choice would be for the lot to 
remain commercial, which would benefit surrounding businesses instead of harming them, or a smaller 
scale mix of commercial and residential, but if this is going to go ahead as is, dealing with these issues 
would help increase the chances that our business will survive construction.  

My apologies for writing yet again, but I know I will not be able to cover all points within the 5 minute 
limit at the public hearing.  

Thank you for taking the time.  

Angela Gilbert 

2. People requiring wheelchairs and walkers use the north driveway. The sidewalk at Newport to access 
Kilpatrick has a lot of stairs. The proposal would have the parkade exit / entrance to their left and they 
would no longer be able to (relatively) safely use this driveway to walk on. This photo also shows the 
short distance between entrance to the existing Newport surface parking lot, which will remain, and 
the road. Adding the other entrance / exit where people have to turn left to exit just above it is likely to 
cause accidents when a large building limits visibility, and will certainly cause congestion at the street 
due to the narrow opening of the driveway where cars entering have to wait for cars leaving.  
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City of Courtenay, Planning Department 

830 Cliffe Avenue 

Courtenay, BC V9N 2J7 

December 2, 2021 

Re: Proposed Zoning Amendment (RZ000056) 3040 Kilpatrick Avenue 

To whom it concerns, 

Iam strongly opposed to the above mentioned zoning change for the following reasons: 

Visibility & Exposure 

The proposed five story building will not only hide our complex from Kilpatrick Ave, it will also 
block most of  sun exposure. We already see diminished sunlight from this development 
(Building 2), it makes our "afternoon" sun come later in the day as it has to come around the 
building. Another building similar in height (directly in front of us) will make our homes very 
dark and cold, we essentially will be in a "hole"...in the winter months the frost might never 
thaw.  Our landscaping will also suffer from lack of sunlight. 

Commercial vs Residential 

The property was  already rezoned from commercial, the developer has already increased the 
density that was originally proposed for the site..."upzoning" an "upzoning seems rediculous. It 
is my understanding that Courtenay will be seeing hundreds of new conodo/apartment units in 
the near future, is this new increase necessary? The developer will complain that there is not a 
need for commercial in Courtenay (as his commercial is vacant), this is a circumstance of timing, 
maybe the development needs to wait until there is more of a demand.  Perhaps an alternative is 
to reconfigure the existing commercial to residential? If Courtenay is to grow we will need more 
space for the businesses that will support that growth. 

Parking 

The developer has a traffic study to argue that parking will not (and is not) be an issue, in reality 
it is already...add 41 more units it will be worse. Newport cannot support their own parking, I 
would argue the commercial being undesirable is because of the lack of , not sure how more 
units will remedy this. 

Regards, 

Ted Sklarchuk 

811 & 821 3030 Kilpatrick Avenue 
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Mayor Wells opened the public hearing for Bylaw No. 3040 at 5:43 p.m.  

3.2 Bylaw No. 3040 – 1236 Malahat Drive 

There were no speakers regarding Bylaw No. 3040 – 1236 Malahat Drive.  

 

Mayor Wells declared the public hearing for Bylaw No. 3040 – 1236 Malahat Drive closed at 5:45 p.m. 

PUBLIC HEARING SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS  

There were 8 written submission (attached) received in regard to Bylaw No. 3040. 

 

 

 

         

Rayanne Matthews, BCom      

Deputy Corporate Officer      
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Blamire, Susan

From: Marsh, Cassandra
Sent: Tuesday, October 19, 2021 11:29 AM
To: Blamire, Susan
Subject: FW: Rezoning of 1236 Mallard Drive

Good afternoon: 
 
The building at 1236 Malahat according to the plan Leigh Windsor sent you is called an accessory building and 
is 29 ft high.  According to the city plan it cannot be this high. If this is allowed in a  R1 zone and as it is 
already built what is to stop everyone from doing the same. I have been told by the city planning on two 
occasions that no one would ever live in this building, 29 feet high and very close to our house. A structure like 
this should never have been allowed. The planning dept. has listed a few reasons this accessory building should 
be approved and because of the extra noise and location I would hope they would reconsider their approvals. 
 
Thank you for your attention to this matter. 
 
Gary Watson 
1375 Mallard Dr 
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~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 

 

END OF DECEMBER 8, 2021 HEARING MINUTES 
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